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It is a pleasure and a privilege to Chair Centennial 

Park – South Australia’s leading provider of burial, 

cremation, memorialisation and funeral services.

2017/18 has been a transformative year at Centennial 

Park; a year in which we have:

•  Strengthened the Management team, providing 

greater focus on strategy and commercial 

outcomes. The families we continue to provide 

products and services to are becoming more and 

more diverse in their needs and wants so an agile 

organisation is required to respond to that.

•  Improved relations with council owners. The 

Mitcham and Unley Councils own the Park and 

guarantee the operations in the unlikely event of a 

financial shortfall. We see it as essential to deliver 

the services for which Centennial Park is known 

and respected on a commercial basis and in a way 

that minimises the risk to the owner councils and 

provides a satisfactory financial reward for the 

guarantee responsibility they bear.

•  Made structural improvements in the Park’s 

infrastructure including the premium burial areas, 

roads, pathways and kerbing. More details on these 

important aspects are provided in the CEO’s report.

•  Continued implementation of the Asset 

Management Plan (2017-2026), developed to ensure 

the ongoing management and maintenance of our 

large and diverse range of complex assets.

•  Completed a major research study of the market 

positioning of Centennial Park and the industry at 

large which will inform future decision-making.

•  Enhanced our media relations and our events that 

help to raise awareness among the community about 

the products and services we provide. We do this to 

ensure that people are aware of the Park and able to 

make an informed choice when the time comes.

I’d like to thank my fellow Board members including 

City of Mitcham representatives: Glenn Spear and 

Adriana Christopoulos; City of Unley representatives: 

Peter Hughes and Luke Smolucha and independent 

members: Andrew Kay and Amanda Heyworth.  

The constructive and collegiate approach to their 

duties as Board members is to be commended.

An independent review of the Board was undertaken 

during the year and indicated:

a) a collegiate and constructive culture;

b) significant respect for the CEO;

c) better council owner relations;

d)  some areas of improvement such as the 

streamlining of board agenda content. 

The areas for improvement are being attended to.

In the interests of learning more about the industry, 

the Board toured a number of Adelaide’s cemeteries, 

mausoleums and funeral homes. It is important that 

we continue to grow our understanding of the industry 

and our responsibilities to ensure we can assist the 

CEO and the Centennial Park team to maintain a 

commercial focus which will enable us to meet the 

community’s expectations and those of our owner 

councils, the Cities of Mitcham and Unley. 

On behalf of the entire Board, I extend a heartfelt thank 

you to CEO, Janet Miller for her vision and superb 

leadership and for inspiring her team to understand and 

get behind the vision and mission of the Park. 

 The team members deserve full credit for the passion 

and dedication they show through each of their 

individual roles in ensuring Centennial Park remains at 

the forefront of meeting the changing needs of families 

and the community. Their commitment to doing their 

best every day to provide products and services that 

honour lives with respect and individuality is to be 

commended as is their demonstration of our values of:

from the chair
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• Compassion

• Inclusion 

• Excellence

• Innovation

The team continued to deliver on the five-year 

Strategic Plan (2017-2022), developed to ensure 

Centennial Park can continue to operate commercially 

and be the pre-eminent end-of-life resting place and a 

place that connects people through a rich tapestry of 

beautiful gardens, services, events and stories.

We are proud to share, in this report, the progress on 

our key strategic priorities to:

• Maximise our existing assets;

•  Improve communication and engagement with our 

community;

•  Grow through innovation; and

•  Strengthen organisational capacity.

I am pleased to report that during this time of change, 

operations are robust and the operating result for 

2017-2018 of a net surplus of $164K after payment 

of fees to each of our owner councils, Mitcham 

and Unley, of $616K. This represents a result, $362K 

better than budgeted and demonstrates excellent 

financial management. The fees paid to councils are in 

recognition of the value of the guarantee they provide 

in the unlikely event that Centennial Park Cemetery 

Authority (CPCA) is unable to meet ongoing operating 

and maintenance costs.

from the ceo
from the chair continued...

Geoffrey Vogt 
Chair

I would like to thank the entire Centennial Park team, 

including the Board and all the staff for their support 

in what was a very successful year in continuing to 

provide a place where people are welcomed and 

encouraged to honour lives - and to reflect on life. We 

consider Centennial Park is just as much a place for the 

living as it is for those who are no longer with us.

Ours is a growing responsibility as thousands of families 

continue to choose Centennial Park as the place to 

farewell, remember and celebrate those they have 

loved and lost. We are encouraged by the increase 

in renewals as a sign that families value the beautiful 

facilities we provide.

As a self-funded commercial organisation, it is 

necessary to continually strive to better meet the needs 

of the community, while also managing financial and 

other resources wisely. I feel very fortunate to have the 

team I have working with me to do just that – and they 

do it with such passion and commitment.

We welcomed two new senior team members during 

the year, Mary-Anne O’Leary as Manager Business 

Development and Client Services.

During the year, in line with our vision to be the pre-

eminent end of life resting place, we completed the 

following improvements:

•  Resurfaced over 1,200 square metres of roads within 

the Park, including the main road leading in from the 

Manse Terrace entrance.

•  Redeveloped and landscaped our premier burial area 

that offers full monumentation, Olive Terrace which 

offers views to the Adelaide Hills and to the ocean. 

It is looking spectacular with stunning new entrance 

gates, sculpture, and a gazebo and water feature 

adding to the beautiful landscaping and seating.

•  Further enhancement to our beautifully designed 

contemporary burial garden, Martinique Grove 

with seating and plantings, and added newly 

designed monuments along the water’s edge in our 

breathtaking Springbank Island.

•  A review of our crematorium which confirmed our 

belief that our facilities and processes are second 

to none. So much so, that we offer tours of our 

crematorium for the general public and also allow 

families the opportunity to witness the insertion of 

their loved one’s coffin, and even remotely initiate the 

process as is often requested by families from certain 

cultural backgrounds. We also hosted a media tour of 

the whole Park, including the crematorium and plan 

to do more of that in the future.

•  Purchased the property at 45 Magdelene Terrace 

Pasadena, bordering Centennial Park and the 

Manse Terrace entrance to the Park. The property 

is adjacent to three others owned by Centennial 

Park. While there are no immediate plans to develop 

the property, it will increase the options we have to 

meet community needs in the future.

•  We automated our pedestrian entry and exit gates 

and our main vehicle entrance gates on Goodwood 

Road and Jamestown Avenue.

•  Replaced approximately 1,900 lineal metres of 

kerbing. The new roll-over kerbing has significantly 

improved access to cemetery pathways for visitors 

to the Park as well as for maintenance and grave-

preparation operations.

•  Laid almost 900 lineal metres of paved pedestrian 

pathways to improve access and also linkage 

between areas to encourage more movement 

around the Park and discovery.

•  Upgraded the audio-visual equipment in our Jubilee 

Complex to improve the offering for families for 

services in the chapels and other spaces of the 

Complex. New digital signage was installed so that 

families can navigate to services easier. 54
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•  Continued beautification of our Park with more 

plantings, sculptures, more paths (pram and  

wheelchair friendly) to encourage people to 

meander throughout and our new motorised 

buggies enable us to drive right into gardens with 

families considering memorials to experience all 

their beauty, in added comfort.

•  Refurbished Hibiscus Court Gardens including the 

replacement of besser brick garden surrounds with 

more formal granite edging in a circular design 

suitable for the placement of memorial plaques and 

additional landscaping.

•  Replaced  the gazebos in our very special children’s 

areas and soon we’ll add some more features to make 

these areas even more beautiful for families to visit.

Consistent with our desire to be an inclusive 

community space, we were pleased to be approached 

by the previous Daw Park Hospice about their Tree of 

Life moving to Centennial Park. Daw Park Hospice has 

moved its operation to Flinders Medical Centre and 

changed its name to Laurel Palliative Care Foundation. 

Their metal tree, adorned with leaves engraved with 

names and messages to commemorate loved ones 

who spent time at Daw House, was not able to be 

accommodated in their new premises. We were 

privileged to have been chosen as the site for this 

special memorial due to our shared values about the 

importance of a place to visit to pay respects to those 

we’ve loved and lost.

As the first major metropolitan cemetery to offer 

perpetual interment rights following the change the 

South Australian legislation, we continue to receive 

enquiries and renewals of burial and ashes memorial 

positions that offer peace of mind and won’t expire. 

Families who have chosen this option can rest assured 

that their positions will remain theirs forever so that 

the intention when the memorial was first established 

continues on.

During 2017-18, we commissioned a major piece of 

research into the industry and the results will continue 

to inform the decisions we make into the future. 

Interestingly, we found that almost 90% of respondents 

believe the most important factor in planning a funeral 

for a loved one is the personal wishes of those loved 

ones,  BUT only 14% of people record their wishes 

currently. It’s no wonder that a death in the family 

can cause so much added stress for those organising 

final arrangements, with people so eager to arrange 

something just right but don’t really know where to 

start with what their loved one really wished for!

We’ve launched a free booklet to help - it enables 

people to record all their personal information 

including what is important to them at the end of 

their life. We continue to receive many requests for 

the My Story booklet and are heartened that it will 

assist families at what can be a very difficult time. It 

will help to take away some of the ‘unknowns’ so that 

appropriate decisions can be made.

We also learned from the research that there continues 

to be a strong interest within the community about the 

importance of memorialisation and commemoration in 

various forms.

Our launch of the online facility to renew burial 

positions and ashes memorials has been a success as 

more and more people wish to receive information 

about expiry dates and pay for renewing them, at their 

convenience, online. We understand that our online 

presence is just as important as our physical presence. 

It helps us to ensure an ongoing relationship with 

our community, which is even more important given 

we are committed to offering our services forever, 

due to perpetual interment rights. Our e-newsletter, 

ParkLife and our social media presence add value to 

our community while also providing us with excellent 

feedback on their changing needs and desires. We now 

have over 11,000 ParkLife subscribers and over 11,000 

facebook followers.

Our events at Centennial Park are always respectful 

of those memorialised here and the families and 

friends who visit. We warmly invite and welcome the 

community to enjoy the stunning botanical gardens 

and other facilities that we offer. 

For Mothers Day we provided musicians throughout 

the Park to add to the experience of visiting a loved 

one’s memorial on this special day. Unfortunately our 

plans to do the same on Fathers Day were abandoned 

due to bad weather. We also held events to pay tribute 

to Pregnancy and Infant Loss, All Souls Day, Christmas, 

with Carols in the Park and Remembrance Day.

SALA in the Park included a spectacular display of 

beautiful sculptures throughout the Park as part of the 

South Australian Living Arts Festival.

We also held our first event as part of the Adelaide 

Fringe Festival with a jazz and gospel show paying 

tribute to some late and great jazz and gospel singers. 

The event sold out well in advance and the feedback 

we received was wonderful and encouraging.

Our plans for a café progressed during the year. The 

construction of a café was first approved by the Board 

and owner councils in June 2015 during the term of 

the previous CEO.  When I started in my role in 2016 

we developed a new Strategic Plan and this, together 

with the market research we commissioned, was 

the catalyst for a review of what had previously been 

planned.  We reviewed all elements of the proposed 

café to make sure the design and scale was in line with 

the new vision for Centennial Park, and that it would 

meet community expectations. As a result, new, bolder 

objectives were set and fresh concept plans developed 

to ensure the café can meet not only current needs, 

but the needs of our community well into the future. 

We are in the process of working through the budget 

needs for the new design, and hope to be in a position 

to make an announcement in the very near future.

Our program of community engagement continued 

where we partner with lawyers for a free seminar on 

wills and estate planning, Advanced Care Directives, 

Powers of Attorney and more. We present these to 

various community groups, including retirement 

villages – and either at Centennial Park or in other 

venues as requested. The aim is to encourage people 

to make good plans for the future so that they can get 

on living well in the present, with peace of mind.

The team and I are looking forward to the year ahead as 

we’ve laid a lot of the ground work in the last 12 months 

in preparation for the delivery of the next steps of our 

Strategic Plan – a Plan which aims to meet the changing 

needs of our community and improve the options they 

have to respect and honour their loved ones.

from the ceo continued...
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state deaths

There has been a 3% growth in the number of State 

Deaths this year and this is consistent over the last 

five years. Familial ties and location continue to be 

determinants of where families choose to honour and 

remember their loved ones.

Centennial Park continues to provide a burial or 

cremation service for 31% of all recorded deaths 

in the State.

burials

There were 729 burials at Centennial Park in 2017- 2018.

Of all recorded metropolitan burials for the year 36% 

took place at Centennial Park. Of all State burials for 

the year 17% took place at Centennial Park.

cremations

A total of 3,574 cremations were conducted at 

Centennial Park during the financial year. Centennial 

Park’s market share was 37% of State cremations.

chapel services

In the current year a total of 1,423 services were held in 

the Jubilee Complex.

memorials

Centennial Park cared for 1,544 more loved ones this 

year, with 36% of all services choosing a memorial at 

Centennial Park as their final resting place.  
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financial 
performance
The Authority once again recorded an operating 

surplus of $164K. This result was $362K better than the 

budgeted outcome.

The Liability Guarantee Fee paid to the owner Councils 

was $616K in total, which is $216K or 54% more than 

what was paid last year.

Discounting the Liability Guarantee Fee, the result for 

the year would have been $780K which is 17% more 

than the corresponding period last year.

Cash at Bank is $9.8M which is much higher 

than budgeted due to capital works incurred at a 

significantly slower rate than originally budgeted.

A complete set of audited general purpose financial 

reports is attached in the annual report.
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progress on 
strategic goals

goal 1
maximise our existing assets

OLIVE TERRACE – LANDSCAPING

Further landscaping improvements were completed in 

Olive Terrace, including the installation of a significant 

central water feature, large gazebo, entrance trellis, 

large feature gates, plantings and additional paving.

The landscape upgrade has significantly enhanced the 

appearance of Olive Terrace for our visitors to the site 

and resulted in positive feedback. 

HIBISCUS COURT GARDENS 
REDEVELOPMENT

The redevelopment of Hibiscus Court Gardens was a 

significant memorial garden upgrade that involved the 

removal of the old brick edging and replacement with 

granite edging.

This has significantly improved the appearance of 

Hibiscus Court and provides for a central seating 

area surrounded by new landscaped plantings.  

Considerable interest in the area has already been 

received from families wishing to memorialise their 

loved ones.

ROAD UPGRADE PROGRAM

A total of 1.3km of existing roadway, including Central 

Avenue, Gordon Brown Drive West, Voigt Drive, 

Contemplation Avenue, McKillop Drive and Diagonal 

Drive, has been upgraded.  Line marking has also been 

completed on these new sections of road.  These road 

upgrades have resulted in better and safer access to 

sites within the Park, for vehicles and pedestrians alike.

KERB REPLACEMENT PROGRAM

The replacement of approximately 1,900 lineal metres 

of road kerb was completed in association with the 

road upgrade program.  The new “roll-over” kerbing has 

significantly improved access to cemetery pathways for 

maintenance and grave digging operations.

CEMETERY LANDSCAPING

In an effort to improve the general appearance of the 

cemetery grounds, a number of minor landscaping 

projects have been completed to provide a “greener” 

look across the cemetery grounds, particularly during 

the dry summer months.  

A number of new garden beds have been developed 

on the intersections of Diagonal Drive and Central 

Avenue, Diagonal Drive and North Drive, Diagonal 

Drive and Main Drive, Diagonal Drive and South Drive, 

and Central Avenue and Mellor Drive.  These new beds 

have already greatly lifted the overall appearance of the 

cemetery.  

In addition, new street trees have been planted in 

Central Avenue (Elms), Meller Drive (Crepe Myrtles) and 

Henry Dunks Drive (Manchurian Pears).  Once mature, 

these trees will provide a very attractive avenue along 

the length of these roadways. 

A further 2,000 native trees and shrubs have also been 

planted around the northern, western and southern 

boundaries of the cemetery. These were provided as 

tube stock, as part of our annual membership with 

Trees for Life. 

To ensure the ongoing growth and health of these 

newly planted street trees and garden beds, the 

installation of an irrigation system has also been 

completed.
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PEDESTRIAN ACCESS PATHWAYS

The installation of new pedestrian pathways across 

the cemetery and memorial gardens, totalling 

approximately 880 lineal metres was completed 

to improve access across the Park and provide an 

important link between the memorial gardens and 

cemetery grounds.  

NEW CEMETERY VAULTS

A further 30 below-ground concrete vaults have been 

installed in the General Vaults section to provide for the 

ongoing demand for new vaults.

NEW CEMETERY BEAMS

A total of 11 new concrete beams, on which 

headstones are placed, were installed in Orthodox C 

and Catholic J  sections, to meet the demand for new 

burial positions.

goal 2
improve communication and
engagement with our community

We continue to coordinate events and activities that 

engage and connect with our community, providing a 

place to reflect and to remember loved ones, amongst 

beautiful nature.  

Our stunning grounds were transformed into a 

reflective sculptural walk as part of the South Australian 

Living Artists Festival (SALA ). Artists who presented 

their work at Centennial Park included Brent Qulliam – 

winner of the Brighton Jetty Sculptures Festival,   

Jason Aslin, Marc Spurgin, Simon Farrow, Trent and  

Rod Manning.  

We celebrated Mothers Day with music in the Park, 

creating a peaceful and reflective ambience for our 

visitors on this special day. Unfortunately, due to bad 

weather we were unable to provide the same for 

Fathers Day in 2017.  

We hosted a number of other events throughout the 

year including our inaugural Pregnancy and Infant Loss 

Tribute, All Souls Day, Remembrance Day and Carols in 

the Park. We also hosted our first event as part of the 

Adelaide Fringe Festival In Memory of the Great Ladies 

of Jazz . 350 attendees enjoyed a jazz and gospel 

rendition of some of music’s finest, including  

Etta James and Aretha Franklin.  

Our monthly Behind the Scenes Tours continue to be 

a success with tour positions filling up well in advance. 

The positive feedback we receive for our tours has been 

outstanding and fulfils our mission to demystify cemeteries.  

We continued our support of many cultural community 

events such as the Glendi- Greek Festival, Campania 

Club SA, Festa Di Montervergini , St Hilarion Festival  

and Chinese New Year.

Our engagement with the community continues to be 

an important part of any potential future developments at 

Centennial Park.   Our engagement and communication 

with the community continues to flourish through both 

social media,  newsletters and surveys. 

goal 3
grow through innovation

FLINDERS UNIVERSITY NEW VENTURE 
INSTITUTE – BEAM FOUNDATIONS

Centennial Park engaged with the Flinders University 

New Venture Institute (NVI) to investigate alternative 

approaches and techniques for the beam foundations 

to support headstones in burial areas. The investigation 

will inform our future decision making for beam 

construction.

ENVIRONMENTAL PERFORMANCE

Centennial Park continues to be an industry leader 

in the reduction of environmental impact.  Since 

2007-2008, we have completed annual audits of 

our greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions and purchased 

certified carbon credits to offset those we can’t 

eliminate. The last completed audit was for the 

financial year 2016-2017, with estimated net total 

carbon emission for the year totaling 1,066 tonnes of 

carbon dioxide equivalent (tCO2-e).  While year-on-

year emissions decreased in 2016/17 by 242.4 tonnes 

of CO2-e, or a decrease of 18.5% over the prior year, 

in comparison to the base year of 2007/08, emissions 

have decreased by 529.6 tonnes of CO2-e or -36.3% in 

a like for like net comparison.

A comparison of the individual sector contributions to 

gross GHG emissions revealed that ‘Utilities” was the 

largest contributor, at 647.2 tCO2-e (60.7% of gross 

GHG emissions).  The principal activity contributing 

to GHG emissions in this sector remains “Natural Gas” 

consumption.

COMMUNITY INSIGHTS

During the year we commissioned a major piece 

of research to better understand the community’s 

needs, wants and ideas around the service we provide. 

This research continues to inform us about what is 

increasingly a more diverse community and guide us in 

our decisions.

strategtic goals continued...
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goal 4
strengthen organisational 
capacity

INFORMATION AND  
COMMUNICATIONS TECHNOLOGY

The following enhancements in Information and 

Communications Technology were implemented to 

enhance and enable service delivery across all facets of 

the Authority:

•  A mobile mapping application which allows 

Operations Staff real time access in the field to 

mapping, site and task information via mobile 

devices which directly tie into our Cemetery 

Management System. Workflows are streamlined, 

productivity increased and efficiencies 

improved because staff have instant access to 

critical information anywhere in the cemetery. 

Administrative staff also utilize mobile mapping for 

site photos, locations and information due to its 

ease of use and navigational simplicity.

•  Upgrades and enhancements to the Cemetery 

Management System to support a number of 

essential business systems.

•  Information Technology Systems Review of 

current state of ICT systems which reported to the 

Board issues, risks and opportunities, along with 

recommendations to support the Strategic Plan.

•  Managed Services Agreement with Iocane for 

proactive monitoring, maintenance and servicing of 

essential ICT Infrastructure.

•  Planning for upgrading the Authority’s electronic 

records management software.

•  Purchasing of a small number of mobile devices to 

promote business efficiency through mobility of the 

workforce.

WORK HEALTH AND SAFETY

In line with a broader culture of care and compassion, 

Centennial Park takes seriously its responsibility to 

provide a safe and healthy environment for all staff  

and visitors. Our goal is to eliminate, where possible, 

the risk of accident or incident, customer complaints, 

and work-related injuries.

The Work Health Safety and Injury Management  

(WHS & IM) Plan 2017-2018 was developed in response 

to the risk evaluation Key Performance Indicators (KPI)  

completed by the LGAWCS in November 2017.

Key actions identified in the WHS&IM Plan 2017/18 

included:

Review all position descriptions and update job 

dictionary (training needs analysis);

Review Emergency Management Procedure and 

schedule emergency evacuation exercises;

Review Hazard Management Procedure, including the 

use of the cloud based integrated risk management 

platform called Skytrust to manage incidents and 

hazard reporting requirements, the completion of 

Safe Work Method Statements (SWMS) for all high and 

medium risk activities and the review of the Asbestos 

Management Plan;

Review Contractor Management Procedure and 

investigate potential to use the Contractor Module in 

Skytrust to manage contractors.

Centennial Park recognises the importance of ongoing 

training, both internal and external. The e3Learning 

platform continues to be a key tool in developing 

and implementing our internal training programs. 

As a subscriber, we have access to the full range of 

training packages provided by e3Learning, and the 

ability to author and develop training programs to meet 

our specific needs.  The ongoing use of Skytrust to 

manage our WHS Management System is considered 

advantageous.   

Appropriate resources are set aside in order to meet 

the high standards required by ReturnToWork SA 

under the guidelines of the Performance Standards 

for Self-Insurers. These resources include an external 

consultant and the ongoing development and 

implementation of the LGAWCS “One System” WHS 

model.

Centennial Park’s Health and Safety (HSC) Committee 

meets bi-monthly to review and discuss all WHS 

matters, including statistics, policies and procedures, 

accident and incident reports and hazard reports. WHS 

also remains a standing agenda item for all monthly 

board, leadership team and department team meetings.

The table below summarises our WHS data for the last 

ten years:
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Indicator 2018 2017 2016 2015 2014 2013 2012 2011 2010 2009

Number of injuries resulting in  

lost time at work
0 0 0 1 4 5 2 3 5 2

Lost days due to injury  0 0 0 73 38 141 16 16 6 7

Number of accident/incidents 

reported 
36 46 44 43 49 78 61 74 91 68

Number of hazards reported 7 9 12 10 11 14 19 20 25 37

Number of workplace  

inspections completed 
12 12* 23 23 18 24 22 30 35 36

Attendance record at WHS 

Committee meetings
89% 89% 96% 89% 90% 93% 84% 88% 88% 100%

* Following the completion of a formal risk assessment, the frequency of workplace inspections were reduced from 

bimonthly in all areas to 6 monthly in the Administration building and Jubilee Complex (low risk areas) and quarterly 

in the Operations Complex and Crematorium (medium risk areas).
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PEOPLE AND CULTURE

We have continued to build upon our high performing 

culture and continue to foster a workplace that 

promotes and supports high levels of productivity and 

achieves our strategic vision.

Our departmental business and action plans continue 

to underpin the objectives of the broader Strategic Plan 

and outline the deliverables and progress milestones of 

our success. 

We recognise that our capacity to achieve our 

Strategic Plan comes from the accomplishments of 

our people.  Performance continues to be monitored 

and measured, in line with the delivery of the strategic 

goals, with our values guiding our decisions, actions 

and behaviours.

We continue to look at our resourcing and training 

needs to ensure that we are continually responding 

to community needs and are best placed to provide a 

pre-eminent service offering. 

This year we have invested considerably in further 

understanding the Grief, Loss and Bereavement 

experience and have had the opportunity to work 

with nationally recognised experts in the field.  This 

has given our team a stronger understanding of 

the complexity of grief, along with contemporary 

approaches and practices to provide the most positive 

experience to our customers, while supporting the 

wellbeing of our team. We will continue to engage 

field leaders and knowledgeable experts to support our 

team.
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hr metrics

Staff Level with Age 

and Gender Profile

Operations,  

Grounds and 

Infrastructure

Corporate  

Services

Business 

Development and 

Client Services

People 

and Culture

M F M F M F M F

Up to 30 4 0 0 0 0 6 0 0

31-40 1 0 1 1 0 3 0 1

41-50 10 1 0 2 0 4 0 0

51-60 7 0 1 2 0 10 0 0

61 + 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0

Total By Gender 22 1 2 5 0 24 0 1

Total by Department 23 7 24 1

Staff Levels

Operations,  

Grounds and 

Infrastructure

Corporate  

Services
BD &CS P&C

Ongoing Full Time 22 7 12 0

Ongoing Part Time 1 0 5 1

Fixed Term Full Time 0 0 0 0

Fixed Term Part Time 0 0 1 0

Casuals 0 0 6 0

Total 23 7 24 1
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the board

The Centennial Park 
Cemetery Authority Board 
is our main decision-making 
body and is comprised of 
seven members —  
four representing the  
constituent councils, and  
three independents.

Each board member contributes unique skills as well 

as considerable commercial and local government 

experience. This ensures robust discussion, 

sound strategic decision-making, and high levels 

of transparency, accountability and corporate 

governance.

All board members are active in their attendance at 

meetings and on committees to ensure they keep 

abreast of industry and other developments for the 

continual improvement of the park.

Years of Service
Operations,  

Grounds and 

Infrastructure

Corporate  

Services
BD &CS P&C

0-5 11 5 15 1

6-10 4 1 4 0

11-15 2 1 3 0

16-20 1 0 0 0

21-25 1 0 2 0

26-30 1 0 0 0

31-35 1 0 0 0

35+ 2 0 0 0

Total 23 7 24 1

Geo�rey Vogt
Chair – Since July 2017 

Appointed to Board 
June 2011

Peter Hughes
City of Unley –  

Appointed  
January 2017

Adriana 
Christopoulos

City of Mitcham – 
Appointed Nov. 2014

Andrew Kay
Independent –  

Appointed April 2017

Luke Smolucha
City of Unley –  

Appointed  
January 2015

Amanda 
Heyworth
Independent –  

Appointed July 2017

Glenn Spear
City of Mitcham – 

Appointed  
June 2016
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the board

The Centennial Park 
Cemetery Authority Board 
is our main decision-making 
body and is comprised of 
seven members —  
four representing the  
constituent councils, and  
three independents.

Each board member contributes unique skills as well 

as considerable commercial and local government 

experience. This ensures robust discussion, 

sound strategic decision-making, and high levels 

of transparency, accountability and corporate 

governance.

All board members are active in their attendance at 

meetings and on committees to ensure they keep 

abreast of industry and other developments for the 

continual improvement of the park.

Years of Service
Operations,  

Grounds and 

Infrastructure

Corporate  

Services
BD &CS P&C

0-5 11 5 15 1

6-10 4 1 4 0

11-15 2 1 3 0

16-20 1 0 0 0

21-25 1 0 2 0

26-30 1 0 0 0

31-35 1 0 0 0

35+ 2 0 0 0

Total 23 7 24 1

Geo�rey Vogt
Chair – Since July 2017 

Appointed to Board 
June 2011

Peter Hughes
City of Unley –  

Appointed  
January 2017

Adriana 
Christopoulos

City of Mitcham – 
Appointed Nov. 2014

Andrew Kay
Independent –  

Appointed April 2017

Luke Smolucha
City of Unley –  

Appointed  
January 2015

Amanda 
Heyworth
Independent –  

Appointed July 2017

Glenn Spear
City of Mitcham – 

Appointed  
June 2016
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BOARD MEMBER MEETING ATTENDANCE

Table 1: Board Member Attendances at Board 
Meetings 2017-2018:

Board Member

No. of  

Meetings  

Held During 

Term of Office

No. of  

Meetings  

Attended

G Vogt 10 9

A Kay 10 9

A Heyworth 10 10

A Christopoulos 10 8

L Smolucha 10 9

G Spear 10 9

P Hughes 10 8

Board/Committee Member Committee

No. of  

Meetings  

Held During 

Term of Office

No. of  

Meetings  

Attended

G Vogt Audit and Risk Management 2 2

A Kay Audit and Risk Management 3 2

A Heyworth Audit and Risk Management 3 3

G Martinella (Independent) Audit and Risk Management 3 3

G Vogt CEO Performance Review 3 3

P Hughes CEO Performance Review 3 3

L Smolucha CEO Performance Review 3 3

A Christopoulos CEO Performance Review 3 3

A Kay Café Committee 2 2

A Heyworth Café Committee 2 2
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Auditor’s responsibilities for the audit of the Financial Report  

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial report as a whole 
is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor’s 
report that includes our opinion.  Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a 
guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with the Australian Auditing Standards will 
always detect a material misstatement when it exists.  Misstatements can arise from fraud or 
error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be 
expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of this financial report.  

A further description of our responsibilities for the audit of the financial report is located at the 
Auditing and Assurance Standards Board website (http://www.auasb.gov.au/Home.aspx) at: 
http://www.auasb.gov.au/auditors_files/ar3.pdf.  

This description forms part of our auditor’s report.  

 

 

BDO Audit (SA) Pty Ltd 

 

 

 

Andrew Tickle 
Director 

Adelaide, 31 August 2018 

 

 

 

Tel: +61 8 7324 6000 
Fax: +61 8 7324 6111 
www.bdo.com.au 
 

Level 7, BDO Centre 
420 King William St 
Adelaide SA 5000 
GPO Box 2018, Adelaide SA 5001 
AUSTRALIA 
 
 

BDO Audit (SA) Pty Ltd ABN 33 161 379 086 is a member of a national association of independent entities which are all members of BDO (Australia) Ltd ABN 77 050 110 275,  
an Australian company limited by guarantee. BDO Audit (SA) Pty Ltd and BDO (Australia) Ltd are members of BDO International Ltd, a UK company limited by guarantee, and  
form part of the international BDO network of independent member firms. Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation (other than for  
the acts or omissions of financial services licensees). 
 

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR’S REPORT 

TO THE MEMBERS OF CENTENNIAL PARK CEMETERY AUTHORITY 

 

Report on the Audit of the Financial Report 

Opinion  

We have audited the financial report of Centennial Park Cemetery Authority (the Authority), 
which comprises the statement of financial position as at 30 June 2018, the statement of profit 
and loss and other comprehensive income, the statement of changes in equity and the statement 
of cash flows for the year then ended, and notes to the financial report, including a summary of 
significant accounting policies, and the certification of the financial statements. 

In our opinion the financial report of Centennial Park Cemetery Authority, presents fairly, in all 
material respects, the Authority’s financial position as at 30 June 2018 and its financial 
performance for the year ended on that date in accordance with Australian Accounting 
Standards, the Local Government Act 1999, and the Local Government (Financial Management) 
Regulations 2011.  

Basis for opinion  

We conducted our audit in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards.  Our responsibilities 
under those standards are further described in the Auditor’s Responsibilities for the Audit of the 
Financial Report section of our report.  We are independent of the Authority in accordance with 
the Local Government Act 1999 and the ethical requirements of the Accounting Professional and 
Ethical Standards Board’s APES 110 Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants (the Code) that 
are relevant to our audit of the financial report in Australia.  We have also fulfilled our other 
ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code. 

We confirm that the independence declaration required by the Local Government Act 1999, 
which has been given to the Authority, would be in the same terms if given to the Authority as at 
the time of this auditor’s report. 

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a 
basis for our opinion.  

Board of Management’s responsibility for the Financial Report  

The Board of Management are responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the 
financial report in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards, the Local Government Act 
1999 and the Local Government (Financial Management) Regulations 2011and for such internal 
control as the Board of Management determine is necessary to enable the preparation and fair 
presentation of the financial report that is free from material misstatement, whether due to 
fraud or error.    

In preparing the financial report, the Board of Management are responsible for assessing the 
Authority’s ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to 
going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the Board of Management 
either intend to liquidate the Authority or to cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but 
to do so. 
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